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March  2021 

Hanley hermes  

Volume 14, Issue 1 

BUSINESS NAME 

Volume 14   Issue 2 

 
Phone: 306-544-2223 

Fax: 306-544-2261 
E-Mail:                                      

townahanley@sasktel.net 
Website: www.hanley.ca 

 

TOWN OF HANLEY 

Box 270 

Hanley, SK S0G 2E0 

 
HANLEY PUBLIC LIBRARY 
(A Division of the Wheatland  Regional Library) 

 Library hours are as follows: 

 
Tuesdays – 1:00pm – 6:00pm 
 Wednesdays – 9:30am – 12:30pm 
 Thursdays – 2:00pm – 6:00pm 

 

To submit ads, community news/events, thank you notes, etc., please 
email the Hanley Hermes at: hermes.hanley@sasktel.net  

HERMES ADVERTISING POLICY 

 Please be advised when placing an ad in the Hermes News Letter, it is required by the person or organization 
to submit the article or ad as is.  We are not responsible for designing or making any changes. Please submit in 
“jpeg” form if at all possible. If you want your ad to be on a continuous basis it is your responsibility to let us 
know, otherwise it will be a onetime submission until further notice is received. 

Advertising Fees    B/W  Colour 

Business Card      $25.  $35. 

¼ Page                   $35.  $45. 

½ Page       $40.  $50. 

Full Page               $60.  $80. 

 TRANSFER STATION  

SUMMER HOURS 
(starting April 15th) 

Tuesday & Thursday 

5 pm to 9 pm 

Saturday  

10 am to 5 pm 

http://www.townofhanley.ca/
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Hanley Lutheran Church 

 Box 296  

 Hanley, SK S0G 2E0 
 

Pastor Kristin Soveran  - soveran@sasktel.net 
(306) 361-8545 

 

Sunday Worship & Sunday School:  10:00 

a.m. 

Communion: 1st Sunday of the month 

Hanley Mennonite Church 

 15 kilometers west of Hanley 

 - Pastor Gary Peters 

 (306) 544-2633 

Sunday School for all ages:  10:00 a.m.  

Church Service:  11:00 a.m. 

 

LOCAL CHURCHES, TOPS, CHILD 
HEALTH CLINIC, HANLEY HOUSING 

Hanley United Church 

 Box 219  

Hanley, SK S0G 2E0 

Rev. Andrew Appledore 

aappledore@gmail.com 

 (306)544-2822  (Thursday, Friday) or                   

(306) 956-3228  (Home) 

Sunday Worship : Starting at 9:30 a.m. 

Hanley TOPS 

Does your scale say HELP ? 
We have the secret with our  

 supportive weight loss group. 
 

 Wednesday evenings at the  
United Church in Hanley. 

 Weigh in at 6:00pm 
 Meeting at 6:30pm 

 
 “If you change nothing, nothing can change.” 

 Call Linda today (306) 544-2264 

 

Hanley Child Health Clinic 

Child Health Clinic located at the Community  
Centre on Lincoln Ave. 

Held the 2nd Tuesday of the month 
Clinic hours: 10:30-2:15 

 
For appointment call our New Number:                                 

1-855-613-8216 (Toll Free) 
or 1-306-655-4730 

 
BLACKSTRAP COVENANT CHURCH 

Dundurn Community Hall 
 

Pastor: Andy Gilkinson 
andygilk@gmail.com 

(306) 544-4203 
 

Sunday Worship & Children’s Church  
10:00 a.m. 

Community Baptist Church 

Hanley Centennial Hall 

Pastor Brad Young 

(306) 250-2615 

communitybaptisthanley@gmail.com 

Every Sunday 

10:00 a.m.  Coffee & Sunday School 

11:00 a.m. Worship Service 

mailto:aappledore@gmail.com
mailto:andygilk@gmail.com
mailto:communitybaptisthanley@gmail.com
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HANLEY/ROSEDALE FIRE DEPARTMENT 

Donations and the 50/50 Fire Brigade lottery are great ways to support the Hanley Rosedale Fire Brigade.  
Be sure to check at the Hanley Town Office to see if you are paid up to be eligible to win! 

Make cheques out to Hanley/Rosedale Fire Brigade  

                                   BE SURE YOU ARE PAID UP FOR 2020!! 

    Fire Brigade lottery winners 
           
                                                Jan 25 - Clint & Pat Sira $32 Pd $158 
 
                                                Feb 1 - Andrea Townsend $33 c/o 
 
                                                Feb 8 - Lorne & Janice Beaumont $35 c/o 
 
                                                Feb 15 - Julie Bessey $37 c/o 
 
                                                Feb 22 - BettyLynn Peek $37 Pd $141 
 
                                                Mar 1 - Helen Archibald $34 c/o 
 
                                                Mar 8 – Carol Huyghebaert $34 Pd $68 
 
                                                Mar 15 – Darice Carlson $34 Pd 
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HANLEY CENTENNIAL COMMUNITY CENTRE  
 

Book now for your event to make sure you get the date you want! 
Bookings will be taken at the Hanley Town Office at (306) 544-2223 
Or email at townahanley@sasktel.net 
The Hall has reopened with bookings only as per the Province of Saskatchewan guidelines. 

The Centennial Hall Committee seeks a community leader to fill the position of voluntary  

treasurer. Anyone that may be interested can contact Andrea Bachelor at 306-717-0024. 

 

EMERGENCY NUMBERS: 
 

Evenings: Mayor: Richard McGregor   Ph: (306) 544-7669 

You can call the Mayor or any of the Councillors first to ascertain course of action needed to be  
taken. 

Weekends Water & Sewer Maintenance: Don Suttie - (306) 544-2797 or (306) 261-0200 

All other issues (or unable to contact Don):  Call the Mayor or any other Council member. 

WEBSITE UPDATES 
 
If you have a business in town and wish to advertise your name and phone number on the Town’s 
website, please visit:  
hanley.ca>Business>Directory and click on the link for emailing the Town  
Office to provide us with updated information.  The same goes for volunteer organizations! Please 
help keep our website updated by contacting the Town Office. 
We can only keep the website as current as you tell us! Thank you! 

TOWN  TIDBITS:    
    
When you are pulling into your driveway, please don’t block the sidewalk.  Many  
people use the sidewalks and it makes it more difficult to get around and to remove 
snow.    Thank you! 

mailto:townahanley@sasktel.net
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Phil Sarich—Owner 

Box 782 Dundurn, SK S0K 1K0 

Ph: (306) 380-3113  *  Fx: (306) 492-2520 

Email: blackstrapheating@sasktel.net 

www.blackstrapheating.com 

 
SPARE BUS DRIVERS URGENTLY NEEDED! 

 

TURN IN POACHERS AND  

POLLUTERS –  

TIP LINE  

1-800-667-7561 OR #5555 ON  

SASKTEL CELLULAR 

RM RECYCLING BIN  

INFORMATION NOTICE 

 

The Blue Recycling Bin located at the RM 
shop is for recycling ONLY! 

 

Acceptable Recycling Items:  

 Paper and Cardboard 

Plastics with a Recycle Symbol #1-#7 

Tin and Aluminum 

Please respect these guidelines or the  
service may be terminated. 

 
RM RESIDENTS ONLY 

Area is under video surveillance 

NOTICE OF CHANGE TO NEWSLETTER 
 
In order to cut costs, the decision has been made to no long-
er do mail outs of our newsletter. 
Please be advised this will be our last mail out newsletter 
and starting March Issue it will be available on the Town of 
Hanley Website and on the bulletin board outside the Town 
Office. 
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NOTES FROM THE TOWN OFFICE 

At our February meeting: 

The CAO reported that more Badger meters have been installed. Notice was provided to those people that they are 
now able to download an app that will show the water usage.  

Mayor McGregor reported on having attended WaterWolf meetings. The CAO reported on having recorded a  

presentation along with 3 other WaterWolf member administrators and the consultant that has been  

working with WaterWolf members. The recording was for the Infrastructure and Asset Management  

Alberta conference. The presentation was very well received by different people in Alberta because it was a good 
representation from smaller communities. 

The CAO reported that she and Admin Assistant Charrone White attended a number of webinars including the  

Municipalities of Saskatchewan convention. 

The CAO reported having updated the Quality Assurance/Quality Control, the Waterworks Emergency Plan and the 
Town’s Emergency Plan to reflect the Mayor and Deputy Mayor changes. 

The CAO was instructed to send a Thank You letter to the RM of Rosedale No. 283 for the annual donation to the 
Town to help with costs associated at the Arena. A spreadsheet of recreational facilities expenses was presented to 
Council to be included in the letter to the RM. 

The Fire Chief is organizing training sessions with other departments so the contractor is to focus on  

completion of the training room then keep working on the rest of the Fire Hall to completion. Flooring has been  

ordered and the electrician has the lighting on order. 

A Building Permit summary was presented to Council. There were only $53,000 worth of permits issued for 2020 
along with 2 separate development permits. 

The Human Resources Committee met on Jan. 28 to review salaries and to discuss the new Administrative Assistant 
and her progress going forward. It was decided that due to legal implications, an office cell phone would be  

purchased. 

Councillor Prosofsky reported on the Arena and the success they have had this COVID winter. The power and  

energy bills will be re-directed through the Town and invoiced back to the Arena to assist in the collection of GST 
for those invoices. 

Councillor Richardson received a quote for a microchip reader that Council decided could be purchased to aid in 
identification of pets. A number of concerns were received by the Council in regards to an off-leash dog. The owner 
was to be reminded of the Animal Control Bylaw. 

A policy on “Personal Days” was adopted to allow for 3 personal days, or 24 hours, over the course of the fiscal year 
with a minimum of 4 hours per use. The personal days will not be carried over to a succeeding year and under no 
circumstances will an employee, upon termination or otherwise, be paid out for any  

personal time. 

The utility surplus was transferred to the Utility Reserve account as required by the Saskatchewan  

Municipal Board. 

A resolution was made to support the 2021 Census and the Council will encourage all residents to complete their 
census questionnaire online when available. 

An offer to purchase Lot 24, Block 26, Plan H5352 was accepted by the Hanley Golf Club. 

Accounts in the amount of $91,937.67 were approved for payment. 
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NOTES FROM THE TOWN OFFICE (cont’d) 

At our March Meeting: 

 

The CAO and Assistant again attended a number of webinars. One of those was with SouthEast College in regards to 
the development of a Safety Plan. The CAO presented a number of quotations from different companies and the 
Council chose to use Campbell Safety Consulting for the development of the plan. 

The CAO presented the Council with the Wastewater Emergency Response Plan (ERP), the Transfer Station ERP 
and the Transfer Station Operations Plan so they become aware of additional responsibilities. 

The CAO will be meeting with 5 other municipalities to work on the Zoning Bylaw. The group was approved for 
grant funding from Targeted Sector Support to develop a new Bylaw.  

The CAO attended the DRWU meeting on Feb. 24 and reported on operations. The DRWU Finance Committee met 
virtually on Mar. 9. The CAO was instructed to send a letter to the Resort Village of Thode to the effect that          
correspondence to the DRWU was misdirected that should have been sent to the partner municipalities; and that this 
Council desires to enter into negotiations again to draft a Corporate Bylaw that would be acceptable to all partner 
municipalities. 

Two building permit applications were reported. 

Correspondence was received from Building Official Meridan Inspections of his retirement plans as of April 30, 
2021. The CAO will send him a letter of thanks for his years of service to the municipality. 

An updated Code of Ethics Bylaw was adopted. 

Council remuneration for committee meetings was discussed. Council members will be indemnified $25 per hour for 
committees and boards to which they are appointed to as per the applicable section of the Policy Manual unless    
otherwise authorized through resolution of Council. 

Council will aggressively be assessing Nuisance Properties in 2021 and will be discussing this further at the April 
meeting. 

A letter of Certificate of Completion can now be provided to Agvantage Development Corp and Blairs Fertilizer Ltd. 

The CAO was instructed to apply for the Healthy Communities Fund, first round, in the Public Spaces and Improved 
Mobility themes, for the amount of $250,000 for the replacement of 21,550 square feet of “poor” and “very poor” 
sidewalks, with the exception of Sidewalk 28C, as per the Sidewalk Asset Management forecast. 

CAO vacation days were approved for one day per month dependent on the Administrative Assistant’s availability. 

No applications were received for the position of Animal Control Officer. The application period is to remain open 
for an additional month. If no applications are received, the Council will consider an outside contractor for the      
position. 

The Finance Committee set a meeting date to review the budget. 

Accounts in the amount of $93,923.22 were approved for payment. 

Other notes and Thank you: 

Thank you to Ron Earis, Neil McRae and Brian Wolfe for changing out the ceiling tiles in the Clubroom of the    
Centennial Hall!  

 

Remember if you have concerns about the waste and recycling pickup service, this is provided by Loraas Disposal 
and they can be contacted at 306-242-2300. 

DID YOU KNOW? That, in an urgent situation, you can call the TIPPS (Turn in Poachers and Pollut-

ers Service) line if you see a wild animal that could be a danger to the community? 1-800-667-7561.  

If you have a concern about the deer that were here this winter or any other Conservation concern, you can 
call the Conservation Officer Service at 306-933-6240. 
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ANIMAL CONTROL 
The Town is still looking for an Animal Control Officer. If you are interested, please contact the Town Office for 
more information (call 306-544-2223; call or text—639-213-7999; email townahanley@sasktel.net) 

There has been a few comments or complaints about animal control not dealing with  
people who do not pick up their pet defecate. 
 
In order to be able to do a citation, the owner has to be witnessed. If witnessed, the 
complainant would then be required to fill out a Bylaw infraction report. Pictures of action would be an asset. 
 
Without a Bylaw infraction report there is no legal grounds to discuss anything with owner of pet. 
 
A Bylaw infraction report needs to include:  
Date of Occurrence: (yyyy/mm/dd) 
Estimated Time of Occurrence: 
Animal Description: 
(include type, colour, size and license number if available) 
Suspected Animal Caretaker: (if available) 
Description of Incident: 
Evidence Collected: (pictures, additional witnesses, video, audio recording) 
Name of Complainant: 
(will be kept confidential unless otherwise ordered by court of law) 
Signature of Complainant. 
 
Please be a responsible pet owner and keep your pets licensed, under control and cleaned up after!  
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NOTES FROM THE TOWN OFFICE (cont’d) 

 

Did you know: monthly utility payments and taxes will be accepted at the Town Office? It is very costly to do 
a utility billing so rather than the office providing monthly billing you can pay monthly. If you pay for the month you 
are using the water/sewer/waste then by the time the bill comes out, your bill should be $0 unless you have used 
more than the minimum charge but you can make that up when you make your next monthly payment. 

For example: the minimum quarterly utility charge is $410.25 (unless you have paid out your Infrastructure Fee). 

If you divide this by 3 months you could pay $136.75 each month. The billing occurs AFTER you have used the  

services so if you are billed in March, you have used the water, sewer and waste services in January, February and 
March. If you pay $136.75 in January, February and March, for example, your bill at the end of March should be $0. 

The water meter reads are electronic so unless your meter isn’t working, the readings will be accurate. If the Office 
discovers that your meter isn’t reading, we will schedule a time to switch the meter out to the new Badger metering 
system. 

The same payment plan would also work for your taxes. Since the taxes have not been levied yet for 2021, you could 
look at your 2020 Tax Notice (or call the Town Office at 306-544-2223 or text at 639-213-7999), divide the levy by 
12 months and make that payment each month. The taxes are due December 31 in the year of which levied so by the 
end of the year your taxes could be $0. You will receive discounts on the municipal portion of your taxes as stated on 
your Notice (5% from January 1 to July 31; 4% till Aug. 31; 3% till Sept. 30; 2% till Oct. 31.) There is no discount in 
November or December. 

If you need further assistance, don’t hesitate to contact the Town Office! 
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Hanley Housing rentals available. One  

Bed-room unfurnished unit,  

4 appliances, Heat and water included, yard  

maintenance provided.   

For more information, please contact Jayne at:  

          1-306-713-4545  

hanleyhousing2016@gmail.com 

TRANSFER STATION INFORMATION  
              

WINTER HOURS 

Saturdays 10:00 a.m. – 5:00 p.m.    
 

SUMMER HOURS (effective April 15th) 

Tuesday & Thursday: 10:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. 

Saturdays 10:00 a.m. – 5:00 p.m.    
 

TRANSFER STATION INFORMATION NOTICE 

OF ITEMS ACCEPTED AT THE TOWN OF HANLEY TRANSFER STATION 

 

In accordance with our permit and Loraas Disposal the following items will NOT be accepted at the transfer station: 

 

1. Tires; 

2. Hazardous wastes of any kind: pesticides, chemicals which are radioactive, reactive, toxic, ignitable,  corrosive, 
pathological, acidic, etc., or any waste which is otherwise listed as a hazardous or toxic substance; 

3. Petroleum, petroleum remains or by-products; 

4. Fuel tanks or oil barrels; 

5. Asbestos, concrete, rocks, wire; 

6. Petroleum contaminated soils; 

7. Automobiles and other large metal objects; 

8. Remains of or by-products of slaughter house operations; 

9. Liquid domestic sewage, used oil, liquid wastes and sludges generally; 

10. Liquid paints and solvents (dried material and empty cans are OK in the Loraas bin); 

11.  Acid-filled automotive batteries; 

12.  Propane tanks; 

13.  Any wood products treated with creosote (telephone poles, wooden pilings, railroad ties, etc.)  

Hanley Hermes Volume 14  Issue 2 
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New item –Black Russell Zip-up Hoodies - $40 
Hats (Curb brim or flat) - $40 
Long red game socks - $10  
Assorted practice jerseys and other clothing - $10 
Available in size small to XXL  
Football T-Shirts - $25.00 
Scarves - $25.00 
Game-worn black ($40) & red jerseys ($20) 
 
If interested, see Mr. Anderson 
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RULES RULES RULES!  
 

Now that spring has seemingly sprung, we are all itching to get outside and use those fire pits. For your 
safety, and the safety of those around you, we have the following measures in place: 

1)   Open cooking fires shall not be set unless the following measures are taken: 
a.   Be limited to a diameter of 75 centimeters and be contained in a non-combustible            

receptacle; 
b.   The receptacle must be covered with a heavy gauge metal screen; 
c.   The receptacle must be located on a private property and be at least 10 feet from any  

property line or combustible structure; 
d. The receptacle must be separated from any grass or vegetation by at least 40 centimeters.  

 

General regulations also require that the fire be reasonable supervised, appropriately ventilated, fueled 
only by approved substances (charcoal, cut seasoned wood, or manufacturer logs), not be set in windy 
conditions that could result in a running fire or nuisance to another person, and the smoke from the fire 
may not cause unreasonable interference with the use and enjoyment of another property.   

 

For all open fires, a permit (Bylaw 13/11, Schedule A) must be obtained prior to igniting a fire of any 
kind.  

 

For more information or full details, please check the Open Outdoor Fires Bylaw, available on the web-
site at https://hanley.ca/administration/bylaws-and-policy/  

HANLEY COMPOSITE SCHOOL     

https://hanley.ca/administration/bylaws-and-policy/
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   FROZEN  HOMEMADE  SOUP  

                   FOR SALE 

     BY  HANLEY  SENIORS CLUB 
  

24  OZ CONTAINERS    for  just  $ 7.00 
FRESH HOMEMADE BUNS    3  for  just  $ 2.00 

 

AT HANLEY SENIORS HALL  

(behind Royal Bank) 

 

SATURDAY  Mar. 27   - 10:00 am  to  12:00 am. 

 

SEE  YOU THERE       -       Please wear Mask 
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HANLEY  ARENA 

 

As the rink season comes to a close, the Hanley Arena would like to thank everyone that helped 
out throughout the season.  We are very lucky to have so many great people that are always will-
ing to lend a hand and help to keep things running smoothly.   It was great to have the rink open 
for the families in our community to use even with the COVID restrictions.  We would especially 
like to thank the Town of Hanley, RM of Rosedale, Hanley Gymnastics and Hanley Ag Society 
for their donations toward the rink.  Also thank you to Sask Lotteries for once again providing 
grant money that we were able to use.   

Our AGM will be on Sunday March 28 @ 7pm at the rink.  There are open board positions to be 
filled (vice president, secretary, members at large).  Please plan to attend and show your support 
for our rink! 
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